BOROUGH OF KETTERING

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 27th January 2009
Present:
Councillor Edwards (Chair), Councillors Bayes, Hollobone, Marks, Perry, Talbot and West.
08.RD.19
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Derbyshire and Zanger. Councillor Marks was acting as substitute for Councillor Derbyshire and Councillor Bayes was acting as a substitute for Councillor Zanger.
08.RD.20
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 19th November 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
08.RD.21
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None.

08.RD.22
REPORT OF THE COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT IN PLANNING TASK AND FINISH GROUP (A2)


 Members received the final report of the Community Engagement in Planning Task and Finish Group which was presented by the Groups Chair, Councillor Philip Hollobone. Councillor Hollobone detailed the rationale for the Group being established, and the events and processes the Group had undertaken to complete its work. He thanked all members of the Group for their contributions.  Councillors Bishop and Lamb were present at the meeting and addressed the Committee in respect of the report.

Councillor Bishop, who was a member of the Task and Finish Group commended the report to the Committee and thanked all those who had contributed. He expressed disappointment that the meeting with developers had not occurred. His only concern about the report was that it suggested that photographs of Planning Officers should be available. He considered that this would be difficult to achieve if officers were unwilling to provide them, and that there should be a consistent approach to this issue with either all or none of the officers participating. 


Councillor Lamb also commended the report and commented on its content with regard to the different processes and consultation practices throughout the country. He felt that transparency was the key for members of the public and ensuring that they understood what was happening. He noted that the County Council had recently commenced a trial of providing a webcam link for meetings, the first of which had been its Development Control Committee, which meant that Planning Officers would be identifiable. However, he looked forward to the implementation of the points included in the Action Plan.

When considering the report, members of the committee commented as follows:-

· The wording in the report did not sufficiently address the major issue of consistency of treatment for large and small applicants and their respective opportunities for a successful resolution if the application went to appeal
· Only Service Heads or above should have photographs of themselves published

· The use of DVD’s to inform members of the public of the planning process was a very good idea

· Planning meetings which consider large applications should be held in the Council Chamber 

· The improved proposals for notification of meetings were welcomed
· Concern was expressed that the proposals for increasing the amount of time available for public speakers might be open to challenge

· The speed with which the Group had carried out its work was commended

· The process had been designed to explain to members of the public what is involved in planning decision making, and to protect members in there role of making decisions on applications which it was felt should be made clear to members of the public at the start of meetings

Having considered the Group’s Report, it was

RESOLVED
that 
i) The requirement for photographs of Planning Officers to be publicly available be removed from the Action Plan;

ii) The timescale key commences from the day of this meeting;

iii)
A report is forwarded to the next meeting of this Committee on 17th March 2009, that details the actions taken to implement the Action Plan;

iv) At the meeting of this Committee to be held on 27th May 2009, members further review the implementation of the Action Plan and make further recommendations if required, before handing over responsibility for monitoring the progress of the Action Plan to the Monitoring and Audit Committee; and

v)
All Borough Councillors, Town and Parish Councils and all remaining participants in the Task and Finish Group’s deliberations be sent a copy of the Action Plan as amended and the recommendations of this Committee with an accompanying letter from the Chair of the Task and Finish Group.

(NB; Councillor Hollobone left the meeting at the conclusion of the above item)

08.RD.23
INITIAL BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR GENERAL FUND, HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT AND CAPITAL PROGRAMME (A2)

In accordance with the Council’s Constitution, members of the Committee were requested to consider the draft budget proposals of the Executive and submit any comments back to it for consideration at its meeting to be held on 18th February 2009. In order to assist them with their deliberations, members of the Committee received a presentation from the Head of Finance that highlighted the following areas:
· The Budget process and timetable

· The Council’s ‘Golden Rules’ relating to its financial strategy

· Supplementary principles representing key elements modelling for recovery

· The new budget model

· Performance of key budgetary elements currently

Members also had copies of the report submitted to the Executive and its ancillary documents with them to assist in their deliberations.

During consideration of the report, members made the following comments to be forwarded to the Executive:
a) Concessionary Fares
]
The increase in take-up would actually increase the Council’s liability in respect of this issue, although the additional usage of the scheme was seen as a positive for people and the local economy. 

It was noted that other Local Authorities had experienced a ‘plateau’ affect of take-up and it was anticipated that this would occur within Kettering at some stage in the near to medium term future. Any additional costs during this financial year would need to be met by finding other efficiencies.

Members noted that lobbying had taken place in order to improve the distribution of government grant for this service.

b) Income Fees
Members noted which fees were set by the Government and which fees were subject to local discretion.

c) Investment Income
Members noted that investment income was low as the Council had taken a decision to be debt-free some time ago, which meant that the Council’s reserves were not as high as in the past.

d) Homelessness
Whilst discussing the potential increase in homelessness, members noted that the Housing Services Unit had recently been awarded ‘Trailblazer’ status in respect of this issue which would attract funding from the government in addition to that provided by the Council itself.

e) Inflation and its impact on pay awards
Members noted that there was an anticipated move towards minus figures for inflation later in the year. With regard to ongoing negotiations regarding the pay award for 2008/09 and pay awards for 2009/10, it was noted that prudent provision had been made for both, although the final outcome of both awards was still unknown and would be determined through the national negotiating framework.
f) Council Tax Arrears
Members were appraised of existing collection rates for Council Tax, and the anticipated fall in these figures due to the economic climate in future years, for which measures were being put in place.

g) Budget Methodology
Members discussed the methodology of budgeting adopted by the Council in the context of the current economic climate, with particular reference to the use and appropriateness of ‘counter-cyclical’ budgeting methods at the current time. It was considered that the use of ‘deficit financing’ if the economic climate worsened or the Council’s position weakened would be harmful. It was noted that the Council’s monitoring systems were robust and would indicate any issues that need to be addressed at an early stage. It was further noted that the Council would continue to operate prudently and pay heed to the current circumstances, whilst still looking to take opportunities that would benefit the organisation and its financial position.

h) Market for Recyclables
It was noted that the market for recyclables was falling, although this was largely the market for co-mingled recycled products which does not affect the Council as its collected recyclables are sorted. Prices for this type of recyclable were holding steady currently. It was also noted that opportunities for efficiencies within the existing contract specification were currently being investigated, as is the case across the board with all Council Services at all times.

Members having considered the report, it was

RESOLVED 
that comments a) to h) detailed above be submitted to the Council’s Executive for consideration at its meeting to be held on 18th February 2009.
08.RD.24
WORK PROGRAMME (A3)

Members received details of the Committee’s work programme and noted the following items:
· The item relating to Service Plans should be removed as these would be made available via a web link when the Executive considered them at a future meeting

· The items relating to the ‘I’m a Councillor’ event and the Younger Citizens provision would be considered at the next meeting

· There would also be a report regarding the commencement of the Task and Finish Group regarding Education and Lifelong Learning

RESOLVED
that the above additions/amendments to the Committee’s Work programme be noted.
(The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.35pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Chair
iw
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